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1. CALL TO ORDER 
2. ROLL CALL AND INVOCATION 
3. APPROVE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 18, 2022 REGULAR MEETING AND THE JULY 18, 2022 REGULAR 

MEETING  
4. ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS OF AGENDA ITEMS 
5. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES, MEMBERS, AND STAFF 
6. OLD BUSINESS 
7. NEW BUSINESS  

A. DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION ON #ZC22-3, FILED BY CHRIS HERTZ, TO REQUEST SITE 
PLAN AND ARCHITECTURAL APPROVAL, INCLUDING BUILDING MATERIALS, FOR PROPERTY 
LOCATED AT 10815 CLEAR CREEK COMMERCE DRIVE, TAX PARCEL NUMBER 137-152-01 

8.  OTHER BUSINESS 
9. ADJOURNMENT 
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VIEWING A PUBLIC MEETING ONLINE 
The Town of Mint Hill live-streams the regularly scheduled meetings of the Board of Commissioners, Planning 
Board and Board of Adjustment.  Anyone can view the live meetings or watch at a later time on the Town’s 
YouTube Channel.  To watch a meeting, hover a smartphone camera app over the QR Code to the right or 
navigate any web browser to https://bit.ly/2YBI0Rz.   

LIVE STREAM 

AGENDAS & MINUTES 
Current and past Agendas and Minutes for the Board of Commissioners, Planning Board and Board of Adjustment 
can be found at https://bit.ly/3gulVL4 or hover a smartphone camera app over the QR Code to the right. 

 
AGENDA & 
MINUTES 
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MINUTES OF THE MINT HILL PLANNING BOARD MEETING 
APRIL 18, 2022 

 
The Mint Hill Planning Board met in regular session on Monday, April 18, 2022 at 6:30 p.m. in the John 
M. McEwen Assembly Room, Mint Hill Town Hall. 
  

ATTENDANCE 
Chairman: Tom Gatz 
Members: Kenny Draffen, Scott Fandel, Jennifer Manchester, Chip Todd, and Eric Tyson 
Planning Director: John Hoard  
Clerk to the Board: Savanna Ocasio 
Commissioner: Patrick Holton 
Absent: Roger Hendrix  
 

CALL TO ORDER AND INVOCATION 
  
Chairman Gatz called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., declared a quorum present and the meeting duly 
constituted to carry on business. Mrs. Manchester gave the invocation.   
  

ORDER OF BUSINESS 
  
Approval of Minutes for the March 21, 2022 Regular Meeting:  Upon the motion of Mr. Fandel, 
seconded by Mr. Todd, the Board unanimously approved the minutes of the March 21, 2022 Planning 
Board meeting.  
  
Additions or Deletions of Agenda Items: None. 
  
Reports of Committees, Members and Staff: None. 
 
Old Business: None.  
  
 New Business:  
   
A. Discussion and Recommendation on #ZC22-2, Filed by John Street, LLC, for property located 
at 6412 Matthews-Mint Hill Road, Tax Parcel number: 195-182-42, to request Conditional Rezoning 
to allow a Subdivision consisting of 83 single family lots: Planning Director Hoard submitted the 
following memo to the Board.    
 

On January 24, 2002, the property located at 6412 Matthews-Mint Hill Road was rezoned from R 
to O-A DO-A (CUD). At the time of the initial rezoning the Town had a two-step rezoning process. 
A Conditional Use District established the allowable uses, and a Conditional Use Permit provided 
the detailed conditions and site plan approval. In 2002 the first step was achieved to establish the 
zoning with the conditions that only single family detached homes were allowed at no more than 
4.5 units to the gross acreage of 37.91 acres. The Conditional Use Permit (the second step) was not 
filed. On April 14, 2011, with the adoption of the Unified Development Ordinance, Conditional Use 
District/Conditional Use Permit was eliminated from the ordinance. It was replaced with 



Conditional Zoning, a one-step process to rezone and gain site plan approval. The UDO had to 
address the properties that were rezoned to Conditional Use District but did not receive a Conditional 
Use Permit. 
 
UDO -3.6.2 B 
Existing CUD. Prior to the effective date of this UDO, any application, which previously may have 
been described variously as Conditional Use District, Parallel Conditional District and/or Parallel 
Conditional Use District, shall now be known as a Conditional Zoning District. For any property 
that had previously been zoned a Conditional Use District (CUD) at the time of adoption of this 
Ordinance, but for which a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) had not yet been approved or issued, the 
Applicant shall apply for a Conditional Zoning District as set forth in Section 8.2.5 (instead of 
following the former CUP process). 
 
The applicant is requesting site plan approval for a residential subdivision consisting of 83 lots, a 
density of 2.9 units per acre. The development is subject to the Downtown Code and conditions 
placed on the property in 2002. 
 
Conditional District decisions shall be made in consideration of identified relevant adopted land 
use plan. Conditional District rezoning is a legislative procedure under which the Board of 
Commissioners has the authority to increase, tighten, add, vary, modify, or waive specific conditions 
or standards. In approving a petition for the rezoning of property to a Conditional District the Board 
of Commissioners may request reasonable and appropriate conditions. 
 
Favorable Recommendation. Alton Creek is consistent with the conditions established with the 
original rezoning and appears to meet the Downtown Code. 
 

Margaret Puckett, Vice President of Land Acquisition for Tri Pointe Homes, introduced herself to the 
Board and began her presentation. Ms. Puckett stated Tri Pointe Homes was a developer and residential 
for sale homebuilder. Tri Pointe Homes was in the lifechanging business; dedicated to designing homes, 
neighborhoods, and experiences that inspire and uplift their customers, their team members, and the 
communities they serve. She stated they take their mission seriously, “life that inspires homes, homes that 
inspire life”. She stated Tri Pointe Homes was active in several communities across the Charlotte Region, 
active in Charlotte for approximately three years. Due to their local design capabilities, Tri Pointe Homes 
considered themselves to be a different kind of home builder. Ms. Puckett presented the Board with photos 
of their house design capabilities across the country. She stated the photo of the home on the bottom left 
stood out because it was not a common home one would see in the Carolina’s. She explained the home 
she was referring to was built in Las Vegas where it was common for homes to be designed with a modern 
and clean look; very different from what they planned to build in Mint Hill. Ms. Puckett showed their 
flexibility and design capabilities to the Board to set themselves apart from other homebuilders they 
compete against in the market. At Alton Creek, Tri Pointe Homes proposed 83 homes with a density of 
2.91 units per acre, which was well below the Downtown Overlay requirements. Their product would 
consist of homes ranging from 2,600 to 3,000 sq ft and their anticipated pricing was in the high 400’s, into 
the mid 500’s. Ms. Puckett provided the Board with photos of Tri Pointe Homes interior design products. 
She stated the home design product would fit with Mint Hill; the requirements with brick and the things 
that were consistent with Mint Hill were going to be found in the proposed Alton Creek subdivision. Ms. 
Puckett reviewed the site plan with the Board and explained Tri Pointe Home’s projected improvements; 



one of them being road improvements. There was a dip in the road located at Matthews-Mint Hill Road 
and Phyliss Lane that Tri Pointe planned on repairing and building to NCDOT’s standards in order for the 
Town to approve their plans. She stated the significant dip had been there for a long time, it had taken Tri 
Pointe to come to the table to fix this problem. She stated they anticipated this improvement to cost 
approximately $700,000; they were committed to doing so to be able to proceed with their project. Ms. 
Puckett showed the Board what the road profile looked like at Phyliss Lane and explained this was a big 
deal, Tri Pointe Homes were excited to be a part of the improvement as it will hopefully assist traffic flow 
in and out of the school as parents’ pickup and drop off their children. Ms. Puckett stated she had been in 
personal communication with Harry Hood, a member of the Philadelphia Presbyterian Church, who was 
involved with their historical preservation committee. There was a historical cemetery very close to their 
proposed project and Queens Grant. The cemetery had been there since approximately the 1800’s. There 
were stone columns, about a foot ½ tall. Queens Grant installed an aluminum fence on one side, but Tri 
Pointe Homes had been asked to complete the aluminum fencing around the cemetery so children from 
Alton Creek were not running through there. She stated she planned to go to lunch with Mr. Hood to 
discuss what they would like to see there. Lastly, Tri Pointe Homes had numerous conversations with 
homeowners on Hoodridge Lane and Hollow Oak Drive. She stated while they recognized and understood 
that many of those homeowners had enjoyed trees behind their homes for decades, it was now potentially 
going to be redeveloped and change was difficult. Tri Pointe Homes was committed to working with those 
homeowners on solutions from additional landscape buffers, removal of hazardous trees, and any other 
possible site restrictions they could do within their current proposal. Ms. Puckett referred to the 
connectivity to Queens Grant. She stated the Queens Grant Community School reached out to Tri Pointe 
Homes directly in support of their project, which was not common. Queens Grant had suggested and asked 
if Tri Pointe Homes could provide connectivity at the end of their cul-de-sac to their school. If there were 
Queens Grant students residing in Alton Creek, they could walk or ride their bikes through the 
connectivity. Ms. Puckett thanked the Board for their time and was open to answering questions. 
 
Mr. Todd stated he understood the Phyliss Lane dip was going to be repaired for an entrance, he asked if 
there was another entrance further down Roe Creek Drive? Ms. Puckett stated Alton Creek would have 
two entrances, one on Phyliss Lane and one on Roe Creek Drive. The frontage on their property they were 
purchasing from Lat Purser & Associates, they were retaining that front portion for a future commercial 
use, at this time she did not know what that commercial use would be. Mr. Todd stated he was concerned 
about the traffic issue in the afternoon from Queens Grant, with an additional exit to the neighborhood, it 
looked like that would add to the traffic flow, had there been any studies done on that? Ms. Puckett stated 
they had not done a traffic study as they had not been required to do so. She stated as part of the 
infrastructure improvements on Phyliss Lane, Tri Pointe Homes was going to add 350 feet of widening 
on Matthews-Mint Hill Road to help alleviate traffic buildup. She stated they were hopeful this 
improvement would help with consistent traffic flow as parents drop off and pickup their children. They 
did not want to market their proposed trail access to everyone but if there were to be trail access to the 
neighborhood, she imagined parents would figure that out which also might help alleviate traffic 
congestion.  
 
Mr. Draffen asked how they were going to access sewer. Ms. Puckett stated the sewer connectivity would 
come through the backside of the community, where Cheval and Farmwood East met. 
 
Mr. Tyson asked if Ms. Puckett could review the geography behind lots 64-67 as he noticed there was a 
retaining wall on the site plan. Matt Reiking, ESP Associates, introduced himself to the Board. Mr. 



Reiking stated the lots Mr. Tyson referred to was the narrowest section of the development. He stated 
some of the house sizes were restricted to get them to fit within the available space. There was some 
topography flow from Queens Grant down toward the lots on Hollow Oak, so it was kind of in the middle. 
There was some cut on the school side and fill on the Hollow Oak side 
 
Chairman Gatz asked how they were going about the tree issue. Ms. Puckett said they recognized the issue 
and they were trying to come up with an approach that benefited both Tri Pointe and the homeowners 
whether that be saving trees or removing them. She stated financially, Tri Pointe did not want to lose lots, 
so several options were being discussed with a mutual ground arborist. Chairman Gatz asked what road 
improvements were being done, if any, at the second entrance on Roe Creek Drive. Ms. Puckett stated as 
far as she understood, Roe Creek Drive would have right in and right-out only access. Chairman Gatz 
asked for the retaining wall measurements. Ms. Puckett said she would circle back and provide the Board 
with those measurements at a later date.  
 
Mr. Tyson asked had there been any consideration as far as traffic flow during Queens Grant school hours 
down Hill Creek Drive to keep parents from circumventing the officer directing traffic in front of Phyliss 
Lane. Ms. Puckett stated they would have to wait and see; Tri Pointe Homes would work with the Town 
of Mint Hill to figure out what that would look like.  
 
Mr. Todd asked Planning Director Hoard if an officer would be needed at Roe Creek Drive during school 
hours due to the traffic. Planning Director Hoard stated no. He believed solely Phyliss would be continued 
as the main entrance and exit during school hours. An officer would be on duty in the same position they 
were in now. He stated this topic had been discussed as to whether parents would park and have their 
children walk from Alton Creek to Queens Grant since this was something that currently occurred at 
Publix and nearby shopping centers, so they were going to wait and see what the outcome was and go 
from there. Mr. Todd asked what the timeline for the project was. Ms. Puckett stated upon approval; they 
were close to having a full set of CD’s and was waiting for a few NCDOT approvals but ideally, sometime 
this summer. 
 
Chairman Gatz asked what the price point of the homes were going to be. Ms. Puckett stated their 
anticipated pricing at the moment was in the high 400’s, into the mid 500’s. As they watched the market, 
there was a chance that price could increase. Chairman Gatz asked what type of homes they were 
proposing. Ms. Puckett stated they were targeting family buyers, so the bedroom count was 3-5. 
 
Mr. Todd made a favorable recommendation, seconded by Mr. Fandel, and the Board unanimously 
agreed to send a favorable recommendation to the Board of Commissioners on #ZC22-2, Filed by 
John Street, LLC, to request Conditional Rezoning to allow a Subdivision consisting of 83 single 
family lots. The recommended consistency statement was as follows:  
#ZC22-2 appeared to be consistent with the general intent of the Downtown Master Plan and the 
conditions placed on the property when it was rezoned on January 24, 2002. #ZC22-2 was found to 
be reasonable and in the public interest, based on the information presented and reviewed with this 
petition.  
 
 



B. Discussion and Decision on #S21-26, Alton Creek Subdivision, Filed by Tri Pointe Homes, for 
Preliminary Subdivision approval, property located at 6412 Matthews-Mint Hill Road, Tax Parcel 
number: 195-182-42: Planning Director Hoard submitted the following memo to the Board. 
 

Planning Board Review and Decision (Mandatory). The Planning Board shall hold a hearing to 
review the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) and determine whether the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) 
complies with the requirements of this Ordinance, specifically including without limitation all 
substantive requirements and conditions set forth in Article 7, Section 7.3 (Conditions for 
Subdivisions). This hearing shall be held in an administrative proceeding and may be conducted in 
accordance with rules of procedure adopted by the Planning Board as the same may be changed 
from time to time. The Planning Board action may be approval (if the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) 
complies with all Ordinance requirements), tentative approval with conditions (if the Ordinance 
requires such), or denial of the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) (if the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) does 
not comply with all Ordinance requirements). Upon approval of the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) by 
the Planning Board, the Applicant may proceed to comply with the other requirements of this 
Ordinance and the preparation of the subdivision Final Plat for final approval by the Administrator. 
 
Staff recommends approval contingent on 
• Rezoning Approval 
• NCDOT approval for improvements on Matthews-Mint Hill Road/Phyliss Lane—”dip”. 

 
Planning Director Hoard said this was the second step for subdivision approval. Typically, the Board did 
not see this until months after the rezoning gets approved, but Tri Pointe was much further along in this 
process than what they were used to seeing. Staff recommended approval contingent on the rezoning 
approval and NCDOT’s approval for improvements on Matthews-Mint Hill Road and Phyliss Lane. 
 
Upon the motion of Mr. Todd, seconded by Mr. Draffen, the Board unanimously approved #S21-
26, Filed by Tri Pointe Homes, for Preliminary Subdivision approval, property located at 6412 
Matthews-Mint Hill Road, Tax Parcel number: 195-182-42, contingent upon the rezoning approval 
and NCDOT’s approval for improvements on Matthews-Mint Hill Road and Phyliss Lane. 
 
Other Business: None. 
 
Adjournment: Upon the motion of Mr. Fandel, seconded by Mr. Tyson, and unanimously agreed upon, 
Chairman Gatz adjourned the meeting at 7:00 p.m.  
  
  

______________________________  
Savanna Ocasio  
Program Support Assistant  



MINUTES OF THE MINT HILL PLANNING BOARD MEETING 
JULY 18, 2022 

 
The Mint Hill Planning Board met in regular session on Monday, July 18, 2022 at 6:30 p.m. in the John 
M. McEwen Assembly Room, Mint Hill Town Hall. 
  

ATTENDANCE 
Chairman: Tom Gatz 
Members: Kenny Draffen, Scott Fandel, Roger Hendrix, Chip Todd, and Eric Tyson 
Planning Director: John Hoard  
Clerk to the Board: Savanna Ocasio 
Absent: Jennifer Manchester 
 

CALL TO ORDER AND INVOCATION 
  
Chairman Gatz called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., declared a quorum present and the meeting duly 
constituted to carry on business. Mr. Fandel gave the invocation.   
  

ORDER OF BUSINESS 
  
Approval of Minutes for the April 18, 2022 Regular Meeting: Chairman Gatz deferred approval for 
the April 18, 2022 regular meeting minutes to next month’s meeting as they did not make it into the agenda 
packet.  
  
Additions or Deletions of Agenda Items: None. 
  
Reports of Committees, Members and Staff: None. 
 
Old Business: None.  
  
New Business:  
   

A. Discussion and Recommendation on the 2022 Land Use Plan:  
 
Planning Director Hoard stated Ian Anderson, Merrick & Company, would provide the Board with the 
Land Use background and how the plan got to where it currently was. Chairman Gatz asked if the subarea 
plans were going to be shown. Planning Director Hoard said yes, they were included in Mr. Anderson’s 
presentation. 
 
Ian Anderson, Landscape Architect and Planner with Merrick & Company, introduced himself and 
thanked the Board for having him. He stated this process had been great so far and he was excited to 
present the results of the Land Use Plan. Mr. Anderson provided a brief overview of the project’s timeline. 
He stated this was a three-phrase project:  

• 1st Phase (Discovery): Began in February, 2021 – June 2021. This phase included stakeholder 
engagement, interviews, outreach, and data collection.  



• 2nd Phase (Plan Development): Began in June 2021 – January 2022. This phase included robust 
community engagement consisting of in person and virtual meetings, online surveys, and 
stakeholder outreach to work on the comp plan. 

• 3rd Phase (Plan Documentation): Began in January 2022 – July 2022. This phase included planning 
and creating a toolbox to implement the recommendations they made to the best of their ability.  

 
He explained often comp plans would be planned and left sitting on a shelf for Staff to figure out how to 
execute that, whereas the consultant’s goal was to provide a road map and break ideas into manageable 
projects that could be worked through to deliver this plan. Mr. Anderson stated he was pleased to say the 
Town had a great and engaged community. He provided a community engagement summary to the Board 
stating through their online engagement as well as their in-person meetings, over 400 people participated, 
providing over 2,000 responses, 500 comments, and almost 200 subscribers. With the community’s 
engagement, the consultants were able to narrow down what types of ideas and Land Uses were most 
appropriate for Mint Hill. This process provided the consultants with the following five community 
preferences where they developed planning responses: 
 

• Sense of Community: This included maintaining the Towns “small Town feel”, encouraging 
opportunities for community interaction at entertainment, recreation, and civic facilities, and 
celebrating Town history by telling the story of Mint Hill.  

• Preference for “Things to Do”: This included develop mixed-use activity centers that offer a range 
of entertainment, shopping, dining, and civic uses. 

• Growth and Changing Demographics: This included concentrate development in key areas, 
providing more housing and employment options for a changing demographic. 

• Open Space Matters: This included preserving natural resources and other green spaces that 
contribute to the Towns character, connect those areas to recreation facilities, activity centers, and 
neighborhoods with a combination of greenways, trails, and urban bike/ped facilities. 

• Infrastructure to Guide and Support Development: This included planning for infrastructure to 
serve areas of concentrated development and leverage opportunities for shared funding with local, 
State, and federal partnerships.  

 
Mr. Anderson presented the future Land Use Plan to the Board. He stated the biggest takeaway of what 
had changed from the previous Comprehensive Plan was expanding the list of land uses, particularly under 
the residential category. The current Comp Plan had only one residential land use category across Mint 
Hill. As not all developments fit into one category, the consultants looked specifically at lot sizes, 
densities, and did their best to assign correct land uses to reflect what had been built out. The Land Use 
Plan being presented showed four different residential designations ranging from very rural residential to 
a mixed residential, similar to the existing Brighton Park community. He explained while wanting to allow 
those uses, they had to be specific with location, so it became about concentrating those activity centers. 
Mr. Anderson stated the next step was to figure out how to start dividing the categories off into manageable 
projects. He stated there were a few tools in a toolbox that would help, number one being development 
standards: the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). The UDO had to be reviewed so the consultants 
could see how the requirements supported this plan. He stated next in the toolbox was public investments 
of identifying areas of funding, or for instance, infrastructure; trying to drive water and sewer into those 
development areas that would support the new plan and were of interest to the development community. 
He stated there were also programs the Town could implement to start activating these areas, whether it 
was bringing the farmer's market into downtown, doing more programming in the parks, or working with 



CATS to do transportation mobility studies. Last in the toolbox was looking at follow up plans, studies, 
and recommendations. He stated when it came down to selecting the strategies and recommendations 
provided, it was about aligning Town goals with programs that were already in place. The consultants 
worked with Staff on said recommendations to figure out what aligned best with Mint Hill and would 
support the plan. The consultants then looked at the potential impact of those programs, speculating 
funding, and what those impacts would be by looking at how other communities had launched similar 
programs, and what the results were there. Most of the recommendations listed had ideas in each toolbox, 
some may not; it was not a one size fits all kind of deal. Mr. Anderson explained the ideas presented had 
been worked on with Staff to figure out what was right for Mint Hill, what was scalable, what was 
manageable for the size of community, for the size of Staff, and for funding. He thought they had a pretty 
good plan here that would get Mint Hill to the end goal as quickly as possible without getting bogged 
down in too much analysis or heavy, long-term studies; it came down to how could they create these 
manageable projects so Staff could complete this project in the next three to five years. With that being 
said, the Board or Staff would go through to determine the lead Staff person, or possibly hiring a 
consultant. The consultants then looked at potential cost, where the funding would derive from, and what 
the next steps would be. The Mint Hill Implementation checklist provided Staff and the Board with a 
roadmap for how to implement each of the recommendations given. He stated if the plan were to be 
adopted, the consultants could look at what the recommendation required, how the resources could be 
secured, and determine which team (Staff, consultant, stakeholder group, etc.) would launch this initiative. 
To keep organized throughout this process all projects would be tracked to ensure all steps were being 
followed and a point of contact to lead the team was assigned to reach the end goal. As the consultants got 
into the details of the Comp Plan, there were a couple of sub areas Staff wanted the consultants to take the 
closer look at, one of those being the downtown core area. Mr. Anderson presented the downtown small 
area plan to the Board; their idea was to rebuild the downtown grid. He stated this was not the downtown 
overlay district, this was essentially a boundary that was determined as it was what was left of the less 
than optimally developed parcels. As shown, it was being developed from all sides. One study they did 
look at was the structure value versus land value to see what was undervalued in terms of what could be 
there. Mr. Anderson explained fortunately, the Town controlled a lot of land within this boundary which 
put the Town in a very good position to get a project like this off the ground as land assembly was a big 
hurdle.  
 
Chairman Gatz asked if Mr. Anderson could keep the Board oriented as to where Mr. Anderson was 
referring to on the plan. Mr. Anderson agreed and pointed using the computer mouse to the area he was 
referring to, Matthews-Mint Hill (Highway 51) and Lawyers Road intersection near the Mint Hill Police 
Department.  
 
Mr. Anderson pointed to the water feature located near Town Hall which was an expanded pond. He stated 
this pond had huge potential there with the idea being the water level was down low compared to the 
development around it which meant a downtown Town Park could be built and expand the pond to be a 
district retention pond. When it came down to developers inquiring about land in urban environments, 
there would be underground detention in large pipes that were expensive which developers did not like, 
they would rather send the water to a pond that was in the back of the development. Currently in urban 
areas, there was a trend where parks and open spaces were being leaned on to manage stormwater. He 
explained essentially, those areas were sponges so they could take stormwater and then slowly release it 
per flood requirements, which took that burden of stormwater off. With that being said, not only would 
the downtown Town Park be an amenity, it would also be a multifunctional infrastructure, becoming the 



heart of the downtown. He stated they would like as much inline storefront and mixed-use retail as possible 
in that area. Mr. Anderson shifted the focus to Town View Drive, stating it was currently stubbed off. The 
consultants thought it would be a great opportunity to extend this road to the Mint Hill Historical Society, 
calling it the new “main street”; essentially, linking the Historic Village with the new downtown center 
and park. Mr. Anderson pointed at an area on the plan located near the Mint Hill Police Department and 
stated the area he was referring to would be a parking garage, serving as a key component of downtown 
with at least five spaces per thousand square feet. This parking garage would be a mobility hub, not solely 
to support private development, but to create a mobility hub in downtown Mint Hill providing a range of 
options such as bringing in buses, Ubers, or micro transits, serving both Mint Hill commuters and the 
private development community. Mr. Anderson made note of a few other items to mention. He stated the 
Mint Hill Police Department would no longer be located where it currently stood. The consultants thought 
the Police Department had premium real estate on the frontage, which was a desirable area to be, so they 
moved the Police Department to the back of the development and added a new community library as this 
was something CMS library expressed interest in. He stated they did not think the public uses being added 
needed to be front and center at the premium real estate, so they put those to the back of the development 
against a greenway, giving people a reason to come back into the development as the Police Department 
and Library were more destination based. Mr. Anderson pointed out that NCDOT did not like doing full 
signalized intersections within seven-eight hundred feet of an intersection like this but being they would 
reach the distance right before the Gatsby development, they thought this would be an important 
intersection to focus on and start working with NCDOT to be sure this could be done. Without the 
proposed traffic signal, downtown would become right in, right out only, so they had a strong argument 
for why the intersection should be signalized. The downtown area plan showed the future widened 
condition which went along the length of Matthews-Mint Hill Road and crept up Lawyers Road eating 
halfway through those retailers’ parking lots, leaving those current businesses very challenged in the future 
widening condition. Mr. Anderson asked if there were any questions so far before he presented the 
Highway 218 area plan.  
 
Chairman Gatz asked what the reasoning was behind staying on the North side of Matthews-Mint Hill 
Road. Mr. Anderson stated they thought the North side was the most logical downtown core representing 
the most undeveloped, Town controlled land. Chairman Gatz stated Matthews-Mint Hill Road becoming 
a four-lane highway would be handicapped. Mr. Anderson agreed. He stated getting all the pedestrian 
improvements at those intersections was going to be key as well as multi-use trails and corridors.  
 
Mr. Anderson continued with his presentation presenting the Highway 218 Interchange small area plan to 
the Board. This plan went along Highway 218, back to Highway 51. The consultants studied this area due 
to the possibility of sewer access under the Goose Creek sewer extension which was currently being 
planned. Once the sewer line was extended into the Veterans Park area, there would be a bigger basin that 
would drain making the surrounding properties more optimal for development. The presented Highway 
218 area plan envisioned exclusively retail, some vertically mixed, and a strong office component that 
would feed off the retail for lunch hours and things of that nature. He stated the consultants tried to 
internalize parking by putting all the retail out on the street. On the other side of the highway, there was 
Veterans Park, one of the largest parks in Town. He stated the park was split between the North half being 
active recreation, and the South half potentially being more passive recreation. Mr. Anderson went into 
further detail explaining possible park additions, transitioning into residential South of the Park.  
 



Mr. Anderson explained going along Fairview Road towards the Highway 51 area was a good retail 
corridor with it being high volume and located between a highway and an interstate. One of the things the 
consultants noted was the depth and configuration of the parcels in this area which provided an opportunity 
for road frontage. Mr. Anderson explained this would be a new road constructed to allow the parcels on 
the North side of Fairview Road to be the autofocused retail along the corridor, transitioning on the South 
side to a residential product. Mr. Anderson pointed to the corner of Matthews-Mint Hill Road and 
Highway 218 and said this was a high-profile corner; it was an optimal corner that would support a good 
amount of development. He stated this corner could be redeveloped, bringing in a new road to tie it in 
making that intersection right in, right out which ideally would get rid of all the curb cuts and aprons. As 
Mr. Andersons Highway 218 presentation came to an end, he stated the plan focused primarily along the 
length of Highway 218, beginning at Highway 51 to just East of Highway 485 and how this plan could 
develop as the Goose Creek extension was realized. He stated this plan would give residents places to go, 
things to do, and assist with employment and taxes.  
 
Mr. Hendrix asked how they had allotted for the expansion, or lack thereof, Highway 218 from Highway 
485, into Highway 51. He stated the last he heard that road improvement plan was off the books with 
NCDOT. Mr. Anderson stated he had not seen any plans for expansion. He noted the Highway 218 plan 
being presented did not assume an expanded road corridor like the downtown area plan. Mr. Hendrix 
asked was this why the consultants added the road for access. Mr. Anderson stated yes as it was nice to 
have parallel movement to eliminate traffic. Mr. Hendrix asked if the location of the parking garage would 
be where the woods sat currently behind the Mint Hill Police Department. Mr. Anderson said yes.  Mr. 
Hendrix asked if there would be parking adjacent to the parking garage.  Mr. Anderson said yes, a lot of 
parking options. Mr. Hendrix asked how this transition would affect the current downtown square, 
Matthews-Mint Hill and Lawyers Road intersection. Mr. Anderson explained signage and restaurant 
courtyards would be located along the square. Mr. Hendrix clarified the road outside of Town Hall would 
be extended to the Historical Society. Mr. Anderson said yes, Town View Drive. 
 
Mr. Fandel asked how the current Highway 218 infrastructure was versus what would be required once 
sewer was available. Mr. Anderson stated the presented plan was predicated on the Goose Creek sewer 
extension happening; this development would not support itself without sewer connectivity.  
 
Mr. Todd asked how the downtown plan would be marketed as currently, there was not a lot of 
infrastructure in Mint Hill. Mr. Anderson stated the consultants were still in the process of developing 3D 
images of the presented plan for marketing graphics. When looking at these plans, it may be hard to see 
the potential if one did not know how to read comp plans, so they planned to create a vision and brand it 
to inspire the community, with that came websites and other forms of advertisement to get the concept out 
to the public and developers.  
 
Chairman Gatz asked Mr. Anderson to define the densities shown on the plan. Mr. Anderson said rural 
residential was large, 1+ acre lots, similar to the developments on the East side of Mint Hill. He explained 
low density residential was ½ acre lots, colored yellow on the old comp plan. Medium density residential 
was ¼ to ½ acre lots and mixed residential comprised of predominantly single family detached homes as 
well as attached single family units, such as townhomes. He stated the consultants thought of looking into 
a higher category of residential but changed their mind as that use might open the door to multi-family 
apartments which was not something the community was interested in. If a developer chose to come into 
Mint Hill and build a multifamily use, it must be integrated with mixed use: entertainment, retail, an 



activity center along a corridor or intersection. The consultants were wary of keeping the small town feel 
in Mint Hill and not letting multifamily run rampant. Chairman Gatz asked Planning Director Hoard if 
this plan were to be recommended and adopted, where would that leave the consultants, was there a 
contract? Planning Director Hoard said yes, as far as the contract, their plan was their product. At this 
point, Staff would take over and begin prioritizing and if needed, the consultants may be rehired. Chairman 
Gatz stated he liked the plan, it was exciting. His concern was the manpower to complete this project. 
Planning Director Hoard agreed and explained more than anything, marketing for the downtown plan was 
needed to generate excitement and motivation from the community. He mentioned the great thing about 
this plan was that the Town controlled the vast majority of that land, so they were already acting fast by 
relocating the Public Works facility. Chairman Gatz asked if there was a playback to provide the 
community with the consultants’ product. Planning Director Hoard explained throughout this process, 
there were public forums, a public hearing, and online meetings to engage the community. He hoped the 
public would get excited as it was now advertised. Mr. Anderson included the public engagement website 
was up and running offering the history of the process.  
  
Mr. Todd stated now that the contract between the consultants and the Town of Mint Hill was up, who 
took the leadership role for the Town? Planning Director Hoard stated the Boards, Staff, and the public, 
repeating this was on the citizens.  
 
Mr. Hendrix stated he noticed there were five community centers in the previous 2010 Land Use Plan but 
only two were addressed in the presented plan. Planning Director Hoard stated the 2010 plan was 
framework that was created by the Boards, community, Staff, and consultants during that time. Mr. 
Hendrix asked if this new plan would overwrite the 2010 plan. Planning Director Hoard said the 2010 
plan had failed as it was not adopted. Mr. Hendrix expressed his interest in the plan.  
 
Mr. Draffen referred to the downtown Mint Hill plan and stated the plan was aggressive. He asked what 
kind of analysis was done to identify that the demographics would support this much business. Mr. 
Anderson agreed that the plan was aggressive and stated which was why they had to fight for full 
signalized movement along Lawyers Road. He said candidly, they did not get a market study done. He 
explained the area they focused on was the highest and best use of that land. Mr. Draffen stated it was 
going to require a lot of residents and people from surrounding areas to support this plan. Mr. Anderson 
explained some folks had the struggle of wanting entertainment and downtown without density of 
residential. He explained communities similar to Brighton Park were making projects like this more 
viable.  
 
Mr. Tyson asked Planning Director Hoard if these plans were ever supplemented with a forecast of what 
the Board could see as far as population growth in Mint Hill. Mr. Anderson explained the only way to 
get to that number was to look at projections and census data. If this development was realized, the 
consultants could provide the numbers of dwelling units and square footage of retail which was 
approximately, ½ million total new square footage of retail and office.  
 
Mr. Hendrix made a favorable recommendation, seconded by Mr. Fandel, and the Board 
unanimously agreed to send a favorable recommendation to the Board of Commissioners on the 
2022 Land Use Plan as presented.  
 
Chairman Gatz complemented the consultants and Staff and stated they did a job well done.  



 
Other Business: None. 
 
Adjournment: Upon the motion of Mr. Fandel, seconded by Mr. Hendrix, and unanimously agreed upon, 
Chairman Gatz adjourned the meeting at 7:32 p.m.  
  
  

______________________________  
Savanna Ocasio  
Program Support Assistant  
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APPLICATION

CASE: ZC22-3

EXISTING ZONING: I-G (CZD)

PROPOSED ZONING: I-G (CZD)

PROPERTY OWNER: Drew Macdonald (MAC-OFL Properties LLC)

APPLICANT: Chris Hertz

LOCATION: 10815 Clear Creek Commerce Drive

PROPERTY ACREAGE 3.53

TAX PARCEL 

NUMBER(S):
137-152-01

REQUEST:
Requesting site plan and architectural approval, including building 

materials



STAFF REPORT

BACKGROUND 

INFORMATION

Clear Creek Business Park’s initial rezoning in 2001 established the following condition:  The front facades shall be constructed of masonry or brick material. In addition, all buildings visible from 

the street must also be masonry or brick on side and rear. 

On November 14, 2019,  Albemarle Road Associates, LLC, was approved to amend the condition to read: The Front façade shall be constructed of masonry, brick, stone, precast concrete panels, 

glass and/or tilt wall concrete panels. In addition, all buildings visible from the street shall be masonry, brick, stone, precast concrete panels, glass and/or tilt wall concrete panels.

APPLICATION 

SUMMARY

The applicant is requesting site plan and architectural approval, including building materials. 

Site Plan and architectural approval is typically an administrative process for Clear Creek. The issue causing the plan to go through the Conditional rezoning process is the introduction of a 

building material currently not allowed in the list of approved materials. 

The Front façade shall be constructed of masonry, brick, stone, precast concrete panels, glass and/or tilt wall concrete panels. In addition, all buildings visible from the street shall be masonry, 

brick, stone, precast concrete panels, glass and/or tilt wall concrete panels.

Conditional District decisions shall be made in consideration of identified relevant adopted land use plan. Conditional District rezoning is a legislative procedure under which the Board of 

Commissioners has the authority to increase, tighten, add, vary, modify, or waive specific conditions or standards. In approving a petition for the rezoning of property to a Conditional District the 

Board of Commissioners may request reasonable and appropriate conditions
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